S

\\ \\ f / QNC FoRe

& N
(9] =~
3 &
’17‘ N
Sy &

" ’ ' # | g

&" " .& ! "

) e " !

il L
" # " ] :'# $ % &
! pe "
& "™ " ) /
" P# )™ 1 #
) "M% ! " 0 #1 0
& "M A " 2
P $ I e
n $ n
" P P 3
" | oy "
4 456 " 7




<0 /

Summer 2010 saw the end of the first year of
delivery of the Heritage Lottery Funded project
‘Discovering Epping Forest'. It ended on a definite
high with glorious weather for all
the schools visiting their part of
the Forest for the final time with
us. This module was delivered
jointly with tutors from the
Epping Forest Field Centre and
involved us meeting the groups
at their local Forest site and
then heading back to school

with them to conclude the
students whole Forest
experience.

The morning session was spent improving
their part of the Forest in some way depending on
the site. Some groups helped to trim brambles that
were overgrowing paths or clearing to help keep
grassland areas open. Other groups designed

Forest walks and maps with
ideas about how they could
improve the Forest for

visitors. All groups also did} -
Writing‘if‘ e
reflecting on all their visits to}
In the afternoon |

some creative
the Forest.
we accompanied them back
to their schools which was a great opportunity for us .2
to see the effort the groups had gone to to get to the
Forest for their activities. It was also really good to
see the extra work they had done in class to help
promote the project and to extend their learning.

Many schools had made displays of their
visits to tell the other children about the forest and
had made Forest Guardian Folders to gather all
their work together with extra class work that had
been inspired by their Forest wgr ; :
visits. They were obviously ©
very proud of all their work -
and they were keen to show
us how much they had
learnt. To round off the
project the students created
poems using their creative writing from the morning
and presented them to the class. Some groups
planned to do assemblies to pass on their
experience to the rest of the school and to tell the

children who would be on the project next year what
to expect.

It was sad to leave the groups at the end as
we had got to know them quite well throughout the
year and some students
were keen to come on the
project for another year
even though it would be
exactly the same. Although
the same class can’t come
again for year 2 many have
promised that now they are
Forest Guardians having completed the project they
would continue to visit the Forest with their friends
and family sharing their knowledge and experiences
with them.
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December 2010 saw the beginning of year 2
of the project for us at the EFCT and unfortunately
the lovely warm weather of the Summer was a very
distant memory. We are again carrying out mapping
and conservation activities in the area around the
Queen Elisabeth Hunting Lodge. The project as a
whole began again back in September with new
year 5 classes heading out to the Forest. By the end
of the three years 2250 students will have had 6
Forest visits each and it is hoped that teachers will

. |be encouraged to take other classes to the Forest

outside the DEF project which we know has already
begun in some schools. We are looking forward to
another busy year with the DEF project and we
have our fingers crossed so that we will have a
lovely warm and dry start to the Summer again.

Kathryn Oddy
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Winter is with us again, transform-
ing the Forest from a glowing In-
ferno of intense autumn colour to
a very sparse chilling landscape
revealing the many contours of
the ground which the Forest has
kept hidden from us during the
summer months. These contours
shape the land and provide shel-
ter and act as natural corridors for
many animals in the Forest.

Taking a walk around the northern
part of the Forest recently | ap-
proached an area of land where
there were many hollows in the
ground amongst the grassland
habitat. As | got closer to one of
the larger hollows | noticed a pair
of antlers sticking up, rotating from
side to side. Getting closer still |
realised to my joy that | had dis-
covered a small herd of Fallow
deer which were taking shelter
from the bitterly cold wind that
was chopping across the land. It
was a great view of Epping For-
est's largest and most majestic
mammal and being positioned
down wind of these wonderful ani-
mals meant | didn't spook them
which allowed me to watch them
for a good 15 minutes or more.

*

Autumn was particularly colourful
in 2010 and was also a very good
year for fruit production amongst
the trees, also known as a ‘mast’
year. This resulted in an abun-
dance of food being available for
animals around the Forest to
gather in preparation for the cold
months ahead. Such an event
provides a great opportunity for
the wildlife enthusiast to get some
unique views of animals as they
gather food for the winter. Jays
can be seen collecting acorns hid-
ing and burying them in prepara-
tion for difficult times ahead. Deer
forage the Forest floor feeding on
the abundance of nuts such as
acorns, sweet chestnuts and
beech nuts. Large flocks of birds
are also taking their fair share of
the feast and if you are lucky you
could be rewarded with the sight
of Brambling this time of the year
amongst other sightings of finches
such as Chaffinch, Greenfinch
and Goldfinch. This is one of my
favourite times of the year to be
out in the Forest as the sun sits
lower in the sky sending bolts of
light through the trees lighting up
the Forest floor revealing the deep
oranges and reds of the leaf litter.
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Winter is a particularly good time
of the year to observe birds of all
varieties, Tits and Finches move
around in mixed large flocks. If
you are ever observing a flock of
small birds in the Forest you
should always look closely at the
birds within the flock because in
the winter you often find the odd

rarity amongst them. | had a stun-
ning view of a Firecrest back in
November when | stumbled
across it in a small mixed flock of
tits and Goldcrest. It was my first
ever sighting of Britain's smallest
bird, this individual would have
more than likely been a passage
bird just stopping off on its journey
back to the continent. Firecrests
are a jewel of a bird and are rarely
seen in Epping Forest. Knowing
this | passed on the details of my
sighting to the City of London’s
Ecology team who were delighted
to add it to their records.

Ahead of the severe snow show-
ers we had in early December
some huge finch flocks were spot-
ted coming in to feed around the
Forest. One sighting in particular
consisted of a flock of over 250
Lesser Redpolls, normally quite a
scarce bird around the Forest.
Look out for these birds and other
finches amongst silver birch and
alder trees as their seeds are a
great food source especially dur-
ing the cooler months.
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